
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

May 20, 2009

Chair Richard Manfredi convened the meeting at 10:58 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Richard J. Manfredi, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Pat Lupo, OSB

	Walter Heine
	David L. Strong

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite


I.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Richard called for a motion to approve the April minutes. Walter made the motion to approve; Jan seconded it.  The motion carried.  
Richard asked Kelly Heffner about the scheduled June EQB meeting.  She reported that the department expects the meeting to last approximately 2 hours, so it should not interfere with the scheduling of the June CAC meeting.  Kelly said the department expects EQB to meet in June and July, but is still waiting for the Governor’s office approval of the 5 items slated for the June meeting.

II.
DEP REPORT

Secretary Hanger thanked Council for its letter and the work done with regard to the Marcellus web page.  The department has updated the information page in response to Council’s recommendations.
Secretary Hanger discussed the department’s consolidation of authority for gas drilling related activities including erosion & sediment (E&S).  Secretary Hanger explained that it makes more sense for DEP to be responsible for it all as it is already responsible for drilling inspections.  Drillers will now only need to deal with one agency (DEP) on planning, inspection, and enforcement.  DEP has received a waiver to the hiring freeze to hire oil and gas program personnel and has opened a satellite office in Williamsport.  The conservation districts have experienced an increase in workload with no increase in funding for the past several years.

Secretary Hanger also discussed the department’s proposed use of buffers in Chapter 102.  He said that current procedures are neither effective in protecting the waters of the Commonwealth nor efficient in the permitting process.  He said that the department had undertaken a rather extensive outreach effort in this area.  Secretary Hanger stated that buffers are the single best way to prevent degradation to the waters of the Commonwealth.

The Secretary then opened the floor for questions.  

Burt inquired if the Secretary expected to see more use of private sector licensed professionals taking more responsibility to reduce state workload.  The Secretary responded that he doesn’t know what may happen in the future, especially in light of increasingly tight budgets, but that he favors expanding the use of this approach even at high risk sites.  He said both DEP and the conservation districts should realize efficiency benefits in response to the proposed changes.  

Walter asked to see notes from the department’s referenced outreach meetings with engineers (per Secretary Hanger’s May 11, 2009 letter to Council).  Policy office staff committed to follow-up with him on this.  Walter does not feel the current proposal will be applicable to large areas of the state due to geology features (e.g. limestone).  
Secretary Hanger thanked Walter for his comment.  He stated that the current way of doing business is not effective.  He wants to see a sensible package as the result.

Bernie expressed his opinion that the current system is working.  The Secretary acknowledged that there might be places where the current system is working.  A system that is only effectively protecting the Commonwealth waters some of the time is not good enough.    He is very concerned with the water impacts and process issues he has seen.  

Jan said she was happy to hear the Secretary express concern over the degradation of streams.  She questioned whether enforcement of existing laws and regulations would be a more effective approach.  The Secretary responded that enforcement is not on the back burner; enforcement needs done, but done sensibly.  
III. CHAIR’S REPORT CONTINUED

Richard said that there has been no action from the House on the three Council vacancies.

The Air Committee still needs a chair.  Richard asked that anyone with interest in being the Air Committee chair please see him.

Richard reminded Council to provide travel reimbursement requests to staff in a timely manner.  Reimbursement requests should be given to staff within 1 week of the last date of travel.

Election of Council officers and EQB representatives is scheduled for the June meeting.

Burt Waite provided the Nominating Committee Report.  Richard is seeking a 2nd term as Chair, Joyce is willing to seek a 2nd term as Vice Chair, but will defer if someone else is interested, all EQB representatives and alternates have expressed an interest in seeking re-election.  Anyone else with an interest in serving should see Burt.

Richard mentioned the upcoming regional meeting, which is in August and is therefore an extra meeting.  He asked Council to consider whether or not either the July or September meetings should be cancelled in place of the August meeting in light of the department’s budget situation.

IV.
OPEN TIME


There were no comments received from the public with regard to agenda items.

V.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY   COUNCIL (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, updated CAC on several DCNR & CNRAC issues:

· 2009-10 Budget - CNRAC is continuing to monitor the budget situation.  They are looking at the implications of the proposed Senate Budget.  This budget, if passed would lead to the closure of approximately 35 state parks.
· Heritage Programs – CNRAC has drafted a Heritage Program Report.  This report should be adopted at the CNRAC meeting next week. 

· CNRAC Annual Report – The Annual Report is on schedule to be adopted in June. 

· CAC-CNRAC Joint Regional Field Trip – CNRAC will continue to work with CAC on the details of the joint field trip.  Planning is on course. 

·  State Comprehensive Outdoor Recreation Plan – CNRAC will be discussing this plan at the meeting next week. 

· Carbon Sequestration – CNRAC is continuing to monitor and discuss DCNR’s role and progress with regard to carbon sequestration.
Bernie asked about the status of research on carbon sequestration on DCNR lands.  Kurt hopes to learn more at the Council meeting next week.  He will keep Sue updated.  A link to the DCNR report will be provided to Council.

Jan asked if there was an update on the money being received from the DCNR gas lease sale.  Kurt said the projected $190 million is now $159 million due to one company backing out of their lease.  Most of this money is expected to go to balance the state budget.  It was asked whether DCNR would be paid for allowing carbon sequestration on its lands.  Kurt said that was a good question.  

Richard thanked Kurt for his report and recessed the meeting for lunch.

VI. COMMITTEE MEETINGS
Regional Workgroup Update

Sue reported that Cynthia, Bernie, and Thad held a conference call with CNRAC to discuss plans for the joint regional meeting.  Staff conducted preliminary site visits and recommends a hotel in the Lock Haven area.  A conference call will be scheduled to follow-up on the proposed site visits.

Water Committee Update
Burt gave a brief synopsis of the morning committee meeting.  The committee discussed correspondence with regard to the proposed Chapter 102 regulatory package.  The committee is requesting to meet with Deputy Secretary John Hines prior to the June meeting.  Burt also stated that Council stands by its April letter to Secretary Hanger.  The committee will consider drafting a response to Secretary Hanger’s reply and may also draft and submit comments during the department’s formal comment period on this proposed regulation.  The Water Committee found WRAC’s letter very insightful and helpful.
The committee also reviewed the department’s proposed TDS Strategy.  It recognizes the magnitude of the impacts the strategy will have, especially on industry.

Jolene reported on Chesapeake Bay strategy updates.  She also mentioned a letter she received as an EQB member from the PA Water Environment Federation.  The letter contained comments on the department’s proposed revisions to Chapter 302 operator certification.  She will be following-up on this letter and reporting back to the committee.
Environmental Standards Report
Dave discussed the proposed loss of $5 million in funding from OSM for mining related emergencies.  To replace this loss of federal funding, money would need to be pulled from the AML funding to be received to cover emergencies, not reclamation of priority 1 and 2 sites.  Dave asked Council to consider forwarding another letter supporting the federal government’s continued funding of mining related emergencies.  Bernie motioned to send a letter of support with Pat seconding the motion.  The motion carried.

Dave also mentioned his concern over EPA’s movement toward regulating coal ash.  Pennsylvania has done a lot of research and has a good program.  Dave mentioned that Council had a letter regarding the beneficial use of coal ash from February 2000 he would like to see updated and sent.  Walter motioned to have the letter updated and forwarded; Jan seconded his motion.  The motion carried.

Bernie said that the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board’s May 6 Reclamation Committee meeting was very interesting.  He requested a summary of the meeting, convened to discuss Pennsylvania’s receipt and distribution of AML money.  Bernie would also like to have a copy of the power point presentation provided by the department.

Administrative Oversight Committee
Sue said the committee had discussed sending two letters with regard to the funding of Sewage Enforcement Grants.  Walter made a motion to send the letters, one is to Secretary Hanger recommending a review of how equitably local fees support local programs and the other is in support of increased funding; Curtis seconded the motion.  The motion carried with 1 opposed.

Strategic Planning Report

Jolene reported that the Strategic Planning Workgroup had met to discuss CAC’s public visibility.  She provided a brief update on the CAC/CNRAC presentation at the Confluence conference.  CAC has a power point presentation that discusses Council’s role and process, which can be utilized for future outreach efforts.  The workgroup is also reviewing CAC priorities and developing criteria to assist in prioritization.  The Workgroup is beginning to work on the Transition Report for the next administration in the near future.
VII. BUREAU OF AIR QUALITY – DISCUSSION ON COUNCIL COMMENT TO 5-YEAR REPORT (2002-07)
Dean Van Orden stated that the Bureau of Air Quality (BAQ) was only able to integrate some of Council’s comments into the report due to timing issues.
Dean addressed the lateness of its 5-year report and assured Council that the Bureau of Air Quality intends to issue the 2007 – 12 report in 2013.

Dean questioned Council’s comment with regard to synergistic effects:  “There is again no reference to or discussion of synergistic effects, environmental justice, pollution prevention, or cross-media impacts and concerns.  Council identified these omissions in its review of the 1992-2001 evaluation.”  Dean asked for clarification on what Council meant. 

Jolene and Gail clarified that Council is concerned that the BAQ does not appear to be addressing or looking into the cumulative or synergistic impacts of air pollutants on communities. There are environmental justice issues due to the impacts of multiple air pollutants that are not being looked at or addressed.  Jolene asked what progress the Commonwealth is making in measuring these effects.  Gail does not feel that the report is a true representation of the cumulative impacts of air toxics being realized by the citizens of the Commonwealth.  It is not a holistic report.  Gail respectfully requested that the Commonwealth amend its report to more accurately reflect the true situations existing within the Commonwealth.

Dean replied that the Bureau fulfilled its legislative obligation and reported as required.  He questioned the availability of the type of information Council was requesting be included in the report.  Gail responded that she would be happy to share relevant information.
Pat stated that the Commonwealth must look at synergistic effects and cumulative impacts and their influence on the health of the people of Pennsylvania’s communities.  DEP not looking at and utilizing this type information in 2009 is completely unacceptable.  Pennsylvania’s communities deserve better.
Richard asked Dean in light of the limited report, how he thought Council’s comments and expressed concerns might be addressed.  Dean said that he would look at what could be done to address them.  He said it may be quite an effort getting this information together, but it would be worthwhile to do so.

Kelly Heffner said that Council’s comments were important.  She believes there may be a disconnect between information availability and what was reported.  She said the existing report would not be pulled back and should only reflect information relevant to the reporting period (2002-2007).  However, Kelly said that the department will go back and look into what information may be available.  Richard asked if the department would look at an amending the report to provide relevant air toxic and synergistic impact information for 2002-2007.  Kelly answered that the department could look into amending the report.

Dave mentioned past administration’s initiatives to look at the effect of air toxics, both regulated and un-regulated.  Dean said that BAQ has in the past year created an air toxic and risk assessment section within the permitting division.  Dean committed to report back to CAC on the BAQ’s progress on looking at air toxics and synergistic community effects.  
VIII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Sue briefly reviewed Council’s draft letter to AQTAC with regard to future communication.  Pat motioned to forward the letter; Burt seconded it.  The motion carried.
Sue also informed the Council that no response has been received to the letter sent to Deputy Secretary Fidler regarding the proposed updates to the waste regulations and beneficial use of coal ash.

Pat asked Kelly if the Climate Change Advisory Committee (CCAC) was on track.  Kelly said they were.  The CCAC is scheduled to have a draft final report available for public comment in October.  Following the public comment period, the final report will be delivered in December.
Dan Lapato reported that the Act 54 Report is underway and also suggested that the  department provide updates on carbon sequestration and recovery plan spending at a future meeting if desired.

-
-       -       -       -
The meeting was adjourned at 1:44 p.m.
Notice of the April meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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